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4. 
 

 Anne Lerner, 12633 No. 2 Road, expressed concern with the developer requesting 
variances to maximise the profit return, and is opposed to any developer requesting large 
variances which reduce large trees on sites, the calibre of replacement trees, and providing 
cash in-lieu-of amenity space.  In her opinion the City should make development 
decisions in favour of the City and not the developer. 

 Mr. Craig noted that the setbacks requested are consistent with ground oriented 
townhouses.  The existing zoning on the site required a larger setback as it allows for a 
larger density, should the site have a larger area (e.g. 3-4 storey apartment building). 
There are 38 new trees being planted and none include hedging material. With respect to 
the size of the trees being planted, four 12 cm calliper trees are proposed.  The rationale 
for not planting a substantial number of larger trees is for optimal survival rate, city staff 
review landscape plans and choose tree species and sizes based on the best potential 
survivability. The developer is required to provide cash security to ensure that the trees 
survive and in the event they do not survive they are replaced.   

 Mr. Craig also noted that a cash contribution was required in lieu of the developer 
providing an indoor amenity space.  Where a multi-family development does not provide 
an indoor amenity space they are required to pay funds to the City to improve City 
facilities. 

 Dana Protti, 105-7200 Gilbert Road, expressed concerns related to visitor parking and 
noise from the outdoor amenity space. 

 Mr. Craig advised that the proposed development conforms to the Zoning Bylaw with 
respect to residential and visitor parking. The residential parking exceeds the zoning 
requirements and provides three (3) visitor parking spaces.  The outdoor amenity space 
will have landscaping along the south property line in conjunction with the installation of 
a 6-foot cedar fence. 

 
 Panel Discussion 

 In response to a query, Mr. Craig advised that no variance would be required if the 
residential parking for unit 14C2 and the visitor parking space adjacent to the unit were 
swapped.  The change could be made through direction to staff. 

 The Panel supported the development with recommendations to (i) introduce two 
additional special treatment areas to break-up the long drive aisle, (ii) introduce an 
informal walkway along the south edge of the drive aisle, (iii) swap the two parking stalls 
at the east end, and (iv) soften the architecture. 

 
 Panel Decision 

 It was moved and seconded 
 That a Development Permit be issued which would: 

 1. Permit the construction of 14 three-storey townhouses at 7180 Gilbert Road on a 
site zoned Medium Density Low Rise Apartments (RAM1); and 








